
 

 

Hanover Advisory Committee 
550 Hanover Street 
Hanover, MA 02339 

Meeting Minutes 
Wednesday, November 30, 2016 – 7:00 pm 

 
Opening: 
The meeting was opened at 7:02 p.m. by Edward Hickey, Chairman. 
 
Committee Attendees: 
Edward Hickey 
Emmanuel Dockter 
Joan Port-Farwell 
Wayne Moores  
Sandra Hayes 
Jerry O’Hearn 
Brandon Freeman 
Gavin Little-Gill 
     
Absent 
Angela Blanchard 
 
Other Attendees: 
Janine Smith, Hanover Director of Municipal Finance 
Victor Diniak, Director of Public Works 
Curt MacLean, Deputy Superintendent of Public Works 
 
Review of Meeting Minutes 
Sandra Hayes made a motion to accept the minutes from November 15, 2016 as written.  This was 
seconded by Emmanuel Dockter.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 
 
Discussion with Victor Diniak and Curt MacLean 
Victor Diniak reviewed the Department of Public Works (DPW) draft capital requests for FY18.  Victor 
Diniak made note that all the requests are drafts at this point and have not been approved by the Town 
Manager or Board of Selectmen.  Chapter 90 funds were discussed and the process required for these 
projects.  Victor Diniak explained the large dump truck requested and it’s important to the fleet.  Mr. 
Diniak is comfortable with the size of the current fleet and feels that any reduction would result in a 
delay in clearing and salting/sanding roads during snow fall.  Curt MacLean explained the need for the 
new cemetery tractor.  The current tractor is 23 years old and much too small to do many of the jobs 
within the cemetery.  Currently 50 to 60 grave stone foundations need to be hand dug.  Sandra Hayes 
inquired if the old tractor will have any trade in value.  Victor Diniak stated it would have very little value 
given its advanced age.  Gavin Little-Gill inquired if a used tractor could be purchased.  Victor Diniak 
stated that most tractors of this type are used for long periods of time and very few are available for 
sale after short term use.  Emmanuel Dockter requested the price for the next model down.  Victor 
Diniak will find and provide the information.  Victor Diniak explained the new pick-up with plow 
requested and its importance for maintaining enough working vehicles to clear roads during snow fall.  
The placeholder funds for stormwater management are necessary to enable the DPW to comply with 
Massachusetts environmental regulations.  Victor Diniak explained that many Hanover catch basins will 
mostly likely need to be cleaned.  Roadway runoff and sewer systems are a major source of pollution.  
The catch basins in the most sensitive areas will be cleaned first and possibly need hoods place to keep 
out silt.  Gavin Little-Gill inquired if these costs would be annual.  Victor Diniak stated yes, as regulations 



 

 

increase, the Town will have to do more work to comply.  Victor Diniak explained the requests for 
repairs for two dams within Hanover.  Edward Hickey inquired if either of these dams are slated for 
removal at some point.  Victor Diniak stated the Town has no plans for removal at this time.  The 
request for a new pavement roller was discussed.  A long discussion was had regarding all the various 
water treatment plant repairs necessary and the financial challenges associated.  The work approved at 
the last town meeting will be completed on time and meet the July 2018 deadline.  Emmanuel Dockter 
inquired whether private wells for each household could be possible.  Victor Diniak stated this was very 
unlikely to work.  Edward Hickey stated that the Committee will be relying on Mr. Diniak’s opinion on 
which repairs are needed sooner and which repairs can wait.  Wayne Moores inquired if any grants are 
available to offset water treatment plant repairs.  Victor Diniak stated no, there are some low interest 
rate loans available but they aren’t any lower than the Town’s bond interest rates.  Edward Hickey 
inquired if a second opinion on the list of repairs will be sought.  Victor Diniak stated that the Town 
could get a second opinion, however; it would be unfortunate to pay another engineering firm to repeat 
the work already done.  The Committee thanked Mr. Diniak and Mr. MacLean for their time and they 
departed at 8:37 pm.      
 
General Discussion 
Janine Smith explained the monthly financial reports she produces.  Emmanuel Dockter stated that 
having figures from the same month but prior year would be helpful for comparison.  Janine Smith 
stated she is open to that idea, however; the time constraints of her many responsibilities have limited 
her modification of the reports.  Joan Port-Farwell stated that simple printing out the prior year’s report 
and including it would be sufficient.   
 
Edward Hickey stated that town meeting recommendations is the Committee’s charge, and he would 
like to dig into budget line items in more detail this year.  Janine Smith stated the draft FY18 budget 
should be available by February 1, 2017.   
 
Joan Port-Farwell inquired what the current balance in the overlay account is.  Janine Smith stated she 
will provide the figures.  
 
Edward Hickey stated he would like to consider adding language to capital request warrant articles to 
include vehicle mileage requirements for replacement.   
 
Joan Port-Farwell gave an update on the school department budget. 
 
Edward Hickey stated that Town Manager Troy Clarkson has requested more time to reply to the 
Committee’s memo. 
 
Wayne Moores inquired regarding the status of the Veteran’s Memorial Garden.  Sandra Hayes stated 
that Ray Miller would be meeting with the Community Preservation Committee to possibly request 
more funds to complete the project. 
 
Joan Port-Farwell inquired if there was a date in January for a Historical Commission hearing regarding 
the new color of the Town Hall.  Janine Smith stated she was unaware but would make inquiries.     
 
Next Meetings 
The Committee’s next meeting will be on Wednesday, December 14th at 7 pm. 
 
Adjournment 
Jerry O’Hearn made a motion to adjourn.  This was seconded by Sandy Hayes.  All were in favor, and the 
meeting adjourned at 9:16 pm.  

















































FirstSouthwest 39,385.00 ($1.50 per $1,000 + $15,000 base plus additional misc. expenses)

Locke Lord (Bond Counsel) 34,900.00

Moody's (Rating) 21,200.00

US Bank (Paying/Escrow Agent) 4,250.00

Nixon Peabody (Escrow Counsel) 500.00

Murphy & Co. (Printer) 3,500.00

Grant Thornton (Verification Agent) 4,500.00

108,235.00 (1)

____________

(1) Savings associated with a refunding issue must be net the costs of issuance.

FirstSouthwest 2,650.00 ($0.50 per $1,000 + $1,500 base plus document preparation and misc. expenses)

Locke Lord (Bond Counsel) 3,200.00

US Bank (Paying Agent) 300.00

6,150.00

FirstSouthwest 2,435.00 ($0.50 per $1,000 + $1,500 base plus document preparation and misc. expenses)

Locke Lord (Bond Counsel) 2,700.00

US Bank (Paying Agent) 300.00

5,435.00

FirstSouthwest 32,630.00 ($1.50 per $1,000 + $15,000 base plus additional misc. expenses)

Locke Lord (Bond Counsel) 28,500.00

Moody's (Rating) 17,500.00

US Bank (Paying Agent) 2,000.00

Murphy & Co. (Printer) 3,750.00

84,380.00

FirstSouthwest 2,658.35 ($0.50 per $1,000 + $1,500 base plus document preparation and misc. expenses)

Locke Lord (Bond Counsel) 2,850.00

Moody's (Rating) 2,500.00

US Bank (Paying Agent) 300.00

8,308.35

$1,476,698 Bond Anticipation Notes dated 9/11/14

Costs of Issuance History

Town of Hanover, Massachusetts

$14,675,000 Refunding Bonds dated 6/24/16

$1,388,159 Bond Anticipation Notes dated 6/24/16

$826,757 Bond Anticipation Notes dated 6/25/15

$10,810,000 General Obligation Bonds dated 9/11/14
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